Meeting was called to order in room 511 of the University Inn on the campus of Utah State University at Logan, UT.  The minutes of the meeting at the Nancy M. Cummings Center were distributed and read. A motion to approve the minutes was approved.

Rang reviewed what would be needed at the end of the meeting for him to file the final report.  This includes:

1) Names and affiliation of participants in the meeting

2) Collated accomplishment of the project by objectives in a bullet format.  There should also be Collated impacts for the project by objective in bullet format.

3) List of publications.

4) List of grants.

State Reports

Idaho (Shewmaker and Cheyney)

WSARE Project

An irrigated pasture professional development curriculum was developed in cooperation with faculty from University of Idaho, Oregon State University, University of Utah and Washington State University.  The “Intensive Grass” professional development workshops have been given at Logan, Prineville, and Proccer.  The final workshop will be given this September at Salmon.  The workshop is targeted at extension educators and NRCS personnel with irrigated pasture responsibilities.  Approximately 25 have attended at each location.  Glenn distributed the agenda and will make available the handouts and the power points.  The intention is that that those who attend the workshop will eventually attend the grazing Lost Rivers Grazing Academy.  The presenters have been invited to Alaska to do the program.  There is a national program The Grass Imitative from AFGC to get the industry behind a nation wide program to train folks on grass.

The grant also included a project to validate relationships relating plant height to pasture mass to check calibration of pasture stick under western conditions.  Glenn is using WINDCANOPY software to explore canopy relations.  

The final part of the WSARE project is to develop a PNW pasture guide. This is an extension focus guide, rather than a compilation of independent articles.
WSARE Grant was for $79,000 and was extended for 1 year to complete the work.

Glenn also organized a 2 day training workshop for the Soil and Water Conservation Society on pasture management, utilizing UI faculty, USU faculty, NRCS personnel and industry representatives.

Chad indicated that LRGA had won the national award in the Search for Excellence program in livestock production from the National Association of County Agricultural Agents and a presentation had been given by Scott Jensen at the national meeting.  A poster on the Academy was also accepted for presentation at the national GICL meeting in St. Louis in December 2006 and another poster was accepted at the International Association of Agricultural Economists in Ireland in July of 2007.

With the loss of ammonium nitrate as a fertilizer material, there has been a lot of questions on the effectiveness and volatility of remaining N materials and newer formulations with coating.  Chad and Glenn currently have a trial underway at the NMCREEC in Salmon.

Changes and infrastructure improvements at the NMCREEC were discussed.

Utah (Jennifer Mac Adam)

USU has a new farm at Lewiston UT which is dedicated to irrigated pasture research.  Because the farm is 25 miles away from the campus, they are having trouble getting folks to go up there

Jennifer’s research is examining the productivity and preference of various grasses, forbs and legumes under grazing.  They had trouble with establishment of all of the warm season species.  She discussed her plot design.  This is the first full year of data collection and there is not much data yet.  .

Jennifer is also looking at tannin BFT, cicer milk vetch (no tannins) levels to see how they work and might be manipulated to increase bypass protein and production.  This is also having a trial on a producer’s farm.

Jennifer is looking at the difference between grazing and clipping on remaining species after grazing.  Jennifer discussed here trial.  Installed meter long moisture probes.  And have lysimeters installed to look at nutrient leaching.  

Jennifer speculated, that based on observations, there may be a place for plant pure stands of grasses and legumes that would be grazed simultaneously, giving animals more choice.

Jennifer handed out the state report.

North Dakota (Paul Nyren)

Paul discussed why they use the tabloid form for their annual report.  The newspaper suggested that they do an insert in the local paper and the local agricultural section so they get out up to 50,000 instead of 3-400 that would go out from a mailing list.  They have been trying to get better distribution.
Grazing Intensity Trial was started in 1988.  There are 4 levels and enclosures.  There are 12 pastures and each treatment is replicated 3 times.  They are monitoring sites for soil moisture up to 10 feet and get.  3 yield clippings annually.  Over a million data points on this study have been collected and this has made this a very desirable site to superimpose other research projects.  This supports work on carbon exchange, root respiration, etc.

They received a SARE extension grant to do rangeland monitoring program.  Paul pointed out that you need to work with producers one on one to get operators to implement monitoring.  SARE did not fund the project a second time.  40 producers worked with the project.  Central SARE $90,000.

Swath Grazing Study treatments included late seeded millet late, big blue system, crested wheat and native range. There is an article in report.  The trial will be repeated and is being revised with other products and “creep” {standing} grazing.

Sun Grants: There is lots of interest in growing forages for energy.  Natural Resources Trust funded this project in a variety of locations with a variety of species including materials that were in the CRP plantings.  There is a group that is concerned that CRP will go into corn production and result in reduced wildlife and increased erosion problems.  They will also be looking at fertility and carbon sequestration.

Paul pointed out that Roy Roath and Jimmy Richardson were interested in studying various aspects of plant physiology and anatomy as impacted by grazing systems.  Jimmy has moved to NRCS, however.

Colorado (Joe Brummer)
Joe is working on a “Living Mulch System”. They established a perennial cover crop (Kura clover), suppress and plant an annual crop into the mulch.  If the system is perfected in Colorado, one gets soil protection, weed suppression and carbon sequestration. Joe is also interested in what you can do after the annual crop—grazing residue.  Suppression is done with herbicides and it’s a balancing act to get the suppression right.  So far they are still working on the correct rates in Colorado.  They are also looking at trefoil and alfalfa as perennial covers in this system.

In the Midwest they are reporting corn yields, without fertilizer, that are equal to normal system.  There was a discussion of what might be causing this.  This is funded by a production but Joe is having trouble with corn yields being suppressed in his WSARE grant, and he has another request into WSARE.

Easter Colorado has a need to look at cropping under limited water application.  Municipalities are buying water and some wells are being cut off.  They have a grant to look at corn, alfalfa, alfalfa-grass mixes, cool season perennial grasses, under various irrigation regimes.  The 2nd phase would be to put promising species under grazing and study limited water management.

Several organic dairies in Colorado are looking into increasing the amount of grazing aspects they do.  One of these is going to look at pastures under organic culture.  Also look at fertility under organic.  Aurora Dairy is the poster child for the confinement organic dairy and is moving their operation to a location where they can graze more.  

Meeting Committee Objectives

The website is up and running on NSDU.  Send materials for posting to Paul.

Chad will send his bibliography to Paul, and others will send additional materials to be posted.

Glenn will send protocol to Paul to put on the web sites.  There was some discussion of the recommendation for use of 50000 lbs of live weight per acre for stock density in grazing trials.  It was felt that this was a minimum.

Educational programs have been executed. A symposium, “Beyond the Plant”, was presented at CSSA. Dave Chapman presented data on eating clover and ryegrass.  Glenn is organizing an upcoming symposium at the AFGC-SRG in Louisville January 2008 to look at AM-PM harvest and how diurnal cycling of sugars affects grazing and grazing management.

Everyone will send an electronic version of their state reports with publications and impacts to Chad and Paul to complete the termination report.
David Hanaway has a list of expertise and publications.  Glenn with check with him to see if it is still available.  Lauriault in NM (Tucumcari) has a similar list of publications and expertise in NM.
Rang suggested that we go over CRIS projects on the  Western Experiment Station Directors Site to see what the directors are looking for and to see what related projects are already in  CRIS projects (website for WAAESD).  Looking this over will protect us form duplicating projects.

Where Do We Go From Here

Option to request extension of this project has expired.

Only options are to terminate project or submit another proposal for the coordinating committee

Originally Rang had some issues with progress, but these issues have been resolved.  Paul responses to RSCSC on issues were accepted.

Last year all the earmarks were removed by the democrats from the last budget.  The money was put back in USDA for redistribution by formula funding.  States with lots of ear marks lost while others gained.  The western region was the most affected by redistribution of earmarks.

Discussion of how station funds are allocated to coordinating committees.  25% has to spend toward multi-state activities.  500 series projects are rapid response project that is funded for 2 years.  Some aspects of 503 (Grass-fed Beef) are similar to WREA 1002, but seems to be more from the animal perspective.

The committees other option is to offer another proposal.  Check web site for write-up requirements.

One of our shortcomings has been lack of attendance and meetings.  The group discussed possible options for including Pacific Northwest (PNW) forage workers group, which has many objectives in common, but is not under formal experiment station supervision to expand participation in meetings and projects.

Possible New Objectives

1) Location of seed sources and inoculums sources for operators.

2) To provide and exchange of information related through workshops, etc.

3) Look for opportunities to get SARE or GLCI funding for.

a) Inter-seeding of legumes into established pastures.


b) Educating Ag Lender on Grazing Systems and Cropping vs. Grazing


c) Professional Education for NRCS and CES on pastures and grazing.


d) Pasture Management for grass finished beef.

4) Case Studies of successful grazing systems   (Willie Riggs. now in Klamath Falls as an extension agent)
5) Add something to specifically involve Extension   e.g. Lost River Grazing Academy and Ag Lenders workshops

6) Try to get ARS and NRCS to participate in the project….

Reapplication needs to be into Rang by December 15th.   

The format is on the website for WAAESD.
Glenn will check with PNW Forage Workers to see if they are willing 

Chad will check with Academy faculty to see if they would be part of WREA and might be willing to go to other states to do GA

Rang suggested that we don’t put too many objectives 2 or 3 tops.  Do an objective which involves research together with extension coordination, add to website with expertise.

When the proposal is developed draft a letter to appeal to extension faculty to join the committee.

If combine w/PNW invite researcher to give a talk and invite everyone.

Be sure to include anything that encourage or can be tied to formal teaching.

Broaden Title

Sustainable Forage and Grazing Systems

Sustainable Management of Forage and Grassland Systems

Introduction and Justification

Much can be used from previous proposal

Objectives

See above

Expected Outcomes

We need to have the draft out so that Rang can help us and he will not around in October. We need to have to draft out by mid-September.  

Rang suggested that Joe and Jennifer work with Rang to do the proposal

If approved by the directors the first meeting of the new project will be 2008.

Final Report

Final Report should have all of the accomplishments for the entire period of the project.  We can download previous reports and compile and add this year’s information.
Paul needs to be sure that that the website works and material is there.

Group agreed to develop a new proposal (with lots of weasel words).
Rang given permission to put consideration of the proposal on the directors agenda for March of 2008.

When the proposal is submitted, we must quickly complete appendix e to show support.

Action Items

Review bibliography and add and send to Paul

Send protocol to Paul to post on the web

Paul will put materials on the website and check out operation.

Paul – there is a format for western director’s publications

Glenn to check with PNW forage groups

Chad to check with GA faculty

Joe and Jennifer will work out draft proposal—print out review forms to check

Send annual reports to Chad ASAP.

Chad to send minutes to Rang.

Chad and Rang will complete final report.

Meeting adjourned to USU Lewiston Pasture Tour.

